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Here Charlie Johnston reviews the year and looks forward to another season.
After another very busy and successful year, your Trust Board is now working on a programme of activities for the new season. Amongst Trust achievements during 2005/6 were the active participation in the Brother Walfrid Memorial project and the introduction, by Celtic Plc, of the scrip dividend re-investment scheme. This latter initiative was first recommended to Celtic in 2004 and it was gratifying to see the introduction of the scheme in 2005, after consultation with The Trust. Members will be aware of the concern expressed by The Trust in regard to the availability of unbranded strips for children-i.e. free of alcohol advertising. Many members have expressed individual concerns to us so this has very much been a member- driven issue. It has been a difficult and frustrating exercise but Jeanette Findlay has been very persistent in making The Trust case against exploitation of children for the advertising of booze. It is, therefore, very interesting to read recent Press comment about the concerns now being raised by Ministers of The Scottish Parliament about alcohol abuse in Scotland, with concern being expressed about children being used as advertising fodder for the drinks industry. A good example of how The Celtic Trust can take the lead in matters of social responsibility.

Looking to the coming year, we are very conscious of the need to more effectively communicate with our members and, in addition to improvements in our website, we are resuming our regular Newsletters. Our quarterly meetings with Peter Lawwell and Robert Howat continue to be a good platform for promoting Trust ideas and recommendations so members are encouraged to continue to provide input to our Trust Secretary, Sean Hamil at The Celtic Trust, 3rd Floor, St George’s Buildings, 5 St Vincent Place, Glasgow G1 2DH or e-mail: celtictrust@hotmail.com

Careful stewardship of Trust finances has allowed our activities to be financed on a prudent basis-Value for Money is the aim. We are grateful for the support provided by members in the past and, in order to continue our day-to-day operations, we would appreciate early payment of annual subscriptions, which, for the year to 31 March 2007, are maintained at £10. Cheques or postal orders (payable to The Celtic Trust) should be sent, please, to The Celtic Trust Treasurer-Kenny Butler, The Celtic Trust, 3rd Floor, St George’s Buildings, 5 St Vincent Place, Glasgow G1 2DH. Some members already pay their annual subscriptions by standing order through their bank account. Anyone interested in this method of payment should contact Kenny on 0141 634 6944. As ever, your continued support is very much appreciated.

Celtic Communications Network

At a meeting held last year to try to develop ways to bring the various fan organisations together the idea was suggested that a web portal be created which would be accessible to all the bodies involved. This would mean that those fans who regularly use the internet to read and contribute to debates on matters green & white, could have this as their main page. From this page would be links to all the various sites which wanted to be included, and also news items, and notices of new material. So, for instance, someone could go into the site, see any notices of new material or debates on the contributing sites and go directly to them. This would be particularly useful in the case of the Celtic Trust site, which is not a fanzine-type site and which only has new material at relatively infrequent intervals. 

The idea might also develop, in the future, as a central place for debates to take place or information to be shared among all cyber-Celts. This is not an attempt to replace existing sites but a way of making it easier to share information, resources, news and, as the name suggests, to communicate more effectively.

The Celtic Communications Network (CCN) will be up and running very soon. Thanks to John Kelly of Celtic Co-operative for all his hard work. 

And speaking of the Trust site…

Celtic Trust website – call for activists 

Some of you will have noticed that the Trust website has changed recently. Thanks to one of our supporters in Donegal, we now have a new look site which is easier to use and navigate. The content has remained static though since the site has changed, largely due to the fact that our existing Trust Board members and activists are finding it increasingly difficult to give the site the time it needs. The Celtic Communications Network will be helpful in allowing us to get our message out to a wider audience but it would be pointless to encourage people to become interested in our ideas only to have them directed to an out-of-date site. If there is anyone out there who would be willing to give us even a small amount of their time on a regular basis please contact us on celtictrust@hotmail.com 

2006 Celtic Plc AGM Resolution Debate – 

A Supporters’ Representative on the Board

September might seem a long way away but as long-standing Trust members will know, the process of having a shareholder-requisitioned resolution on the agenda of the Plc AGM is a lengthy and time-consuming one. An essential part of that is a democratic discussion amongst Trust members and the wider fan body about how we go forward and the nature of the resolutions we put to the AGM. Here, Jeanette Findlay contributes to that debate by arguing that maybe this year we ought to take a slightly different approach. 

An alternative approach

First time readers of this Newsletter can find the Celtic Trust arguments in favour of having a Plc Board member directly-elected and accountable to the supporters on our website.(http://www.celtictrust.net/2003ProposedResolution.htm) Those of you who are familiar with the debate can take it as read that our position has not changed. The fact of the matter is though, that we need to think about how we can achieve our aims. The Plc Board is not our enemy but they do have a very different, and we would say incorrect, position on this question. The issue for all sides is about whether we can find some way to bring those conflicting views together. The issue for us is whether we can find some way to overcome the hostility to a fans’ representative which is clearly entrenched on the current Board.

The Board itself, most notably in the form of Brian Quinn and Dermot Desmond, have repeatedly challenged us to put someone up for consideration as a Board member and have them elected in the normal way. A number of Celtic fans, including some of our own members, have also begun to argue for this as a way out of our current impasse. However, I have always argued strongly that, unless we have developed a mechanism for electing such a representative and for holding them accountable, then we would be in no better position than we currently are with many genuine Celtic fans already on the Board. Such a discussion and debate would include deciding how to create a constituency for election of the representative, how to establish voting rights, how to create a body for reporting back as part of the process of accountability. Without all that having taken place, putting any individual up for election as a non-Plc Board endorsed candidate would be both unfair on them and would potentially be a disaster. That is why I have always argued strongly that we must establish the principle first before we even begin to discuss potential candidates.

If the Board were to agree to a candidate of our choosing to be co-opted onto the Board with voice but no vote then we could try out a mechanism for choosing such a person and trying out various ways of ensuring accountability. The Board, in turn, would be able to see, at first hand, the contribution that someone with a direct link to the fans could make to their discussions. We would not be giving up our position that there should be a full member of the Board elected by the supporters who, in any event would only have one vote out of many. The Board would not be abandoning their opposition to full Board membership and would, at worst, be no worse off than they currently are in terms of the skills embodied in the Board.

If the Board were to accept this idea in principle at this AGM, we could begin a discussion among all fan bodies and individual fans about how to go about this for next year. In such a debate the Celtic Trust would be one voice amongst many and everyone who wanted to could have their say before any decision would be made.

The alternative is to continue, year after year, to put the argument – something the Trust is willing to do if that is the will of our members – and to hear the same tired arguments in return. I think there is little in the way of risk by trying another approach. If you have a view on this or an alternative proposal or idea then please contact us on celtictrust@hotmail.com and let us know. 

Early Day Motion

Readers may be interested to hear that one of our long-standing members, Jim Devine MP recently put down an Early Day Motion which read:

That this House condemns Chelsea Football Club for charging Celtic fans £40 per ticket to attend a pre-season friendly match; believes that this is further evidence that hard working families are being priced out of top class football and reinforces the need for fans representatives to be elected to the boards of football clubs.

The names of the signatories can be found at http://edmi.parliament.uk/EDMi/EDMDetails.aspx?EDMID=31029&SESSION=875
The Celtic Plc Board Members – A Mandate for Re-Election 

In this issue of the newsletter we are looking forward to this year’s Celtic Plc AGM. Here Trust Board member Jim Cosgrove argues that we need more transparency about what the members of the Plc Board contribute, so that shareholders who are routinely asked at each Plc AGM to re-elect individuals onto the Plc Board have some basis for making an informed decision.

Making Director Elections Meaningful

The argument regularly put forward by Brian Quinn and other Board directors against having a directly-elected and accountable supporter representative on the Board of Celtic Plc is that the Board members are there, not to represent a particular group of shareholders, but to bring certain skills and talents to the Board which then collectively acts in the interests of all shareholders. Apart from the fact that we in the Celtic Trust are in complete agreement with the argument that all members of the Board should make a positive contribution, Brian’s argument does beg the question as to what it is that each of the present directors of Celtic Plc actually bring to the Board. 

The Plc Annual Report & Accounts give some information on director performance and contribution, such as their attendance record at Board meetings. However, apart from that we know little of what directors actually contribute. Often, in response to requests for information, we are told there are issues of confidentiality and legal etiquette surrounding sensitive information. Indeed that will be the case for some part of what the Board do. However, I would argue that a more detailed account of the contribution of Board members would be possible without breaching confidentiality or trust. I originally intended to write something about the role that Brian Wilson, a relatively new Board member, has played in his first year as a Celtic Plc director. However, it quickly became clear that information on Brian’s performance is sparse, if not, non-existent. This is for a man who in his first year on the Board, deputised for the Chairman during the latter’s recuperation from surgery. How much less we know about those quiet men in the background who never make the papers.

The Board, including Brian Wilson, has made it clear that it aspires to transparency and openness, even under the less onerous requirements of the Alternative Investment Market of the London Stock Exchange where Celtic Plc is now listed since December of last year.  Trust members are invited to let us know (via the Trust website at www.celtictrust.com) whether they would appreciate any more information on Plc Board members to assist them in their voting deliberations for those directors due for re-election at the forthcoming Plc AGM. 

Here Charlie Johnston comments on the Interim Results for 6 months to 31 December 2005   

Financial Highlights:

· Successful issue of 50 million new Ordinary Shares, raising £14.55M net.

· Significant changes to the reporting of non-equity share capital, debt & non-equity dividends following the implementation of FRS 25, requiring the restatement of prior period comparatives.

· Group turnover decreased by 15% to £33M (2004: £38.98M)

· Operating expenses reduced by 4.2% to £29.54M (£30.84M)

· Profit from operations of £3.5M (£8.15M)

· Loss before tax of £0.96M (2004 Profit of £1.55M)

· Period end bank debt of £8.74M (£17.38M)

· Investment of £6.55M (2004: £1.99M) in acquisition of intangible fixed assets                                                                  (i.e. player acquisitions)

Summary:

The new share issue proceeds have substantially improved the Capital & Reserves, something which was much needed in view of the fact that net assets of £38.8M as at June 2000 had reduced to £16.2M by 2005 and this despite a capital injection of £22M net from the 2001 share issue. Shareholders funds are now £25.35M. (See also the following point.)

A new Financial Reporting Standard-FRS 25- was adopted in the period. This means that the Group’s Preference Shares and Convertible Preferred Ordinary Shares, previously defined as equity, were reclassified as a combination of debt and equity: and non-equity dividends treated as interest. As a result, net assets are £4.8M lower, net debt is £4.6M higher and interest charges are £374,000 higher than would have been reported prior to the adoption of this new standard. This explains why, even after the introduction of £14.55M of new capital, the net asset position has improved by (only) some £9M.

On the income side of the business, the impact of the premature exit from Europe has cost around £9.4M, with total revenue decreased by 15%, from £38.9M, in the 6 months to December 2004, to £33M. Ticket sales were down by £3.9M and income from multimedia and communications were lower by £5.5M. On a more positive note, and partly compensating, it is encouraging to see the substantial increase of some 48% in merchandising, as a result of the new Nike deal. Income here grew from £6.5M for the same period in 2004, to £9.6M and Peter Lawwell is to be congratulated on the success of this new deal. We will see the real benefit of this when the team again competes successfully in Europe.

Operating costs were down by 4.2%, mainly as a result of a reduction of around £3M in player wages. Nevertheless, at 89.4% of turnover, these costs are still high and it would be interesting to know what the objective is in this crucial area. By way of comparison, the best performance here was in 1999 when operating costs represented 80% of turnover. It should be acknowledged that cost control is now a prime target and the Board is aiming at bringing these down to a more sustainable level. It could be argued, of course, that this is a bit late, bearing in mind the very lucrative player contracts agreed during the final year of the O’Neill era, which saw staff costs increase to 60% of turnover. The interim accounts do not give this level of detail within operating expenses so it is not possible to see the staff costs in the most recent half year. However, the departure of Sutton and, perhaps Agathe, should impact in the second half of the year. Amortisation charges are well down from £5.2M at December 2004, to £3.4M. This may be as low as it gets but it certainly helps the P & L (although not the cash flow).  

The impact of all of the aforementioned is, of course, seen in lower profitability, with profits from operations being reduced from £8.1M to £3.5M. After all charges, including amortisation and interest, there is a retained loss of £961,000 compared to a profit of  £1.5M during the same period in 2004. In summary, the substantial damage caused by non-participation in European competition has been minimised by the value of the Nike deal and by lower player costs, including amortisation.

Reduction in bank debt is significant, being reduced from circa £19.5M in recent years, to a net figure of £8.6M. Obviously this is, primarily, because of the proceeds-£14.5M net-from the new share issue. Presumably this level of bank indebtedness will increase as funds are spent on the development of the Lennox Castle training facility. Details on this development are still sparse and it will be interesting to ascertain more detailed estimated costs. However, some £5M of the proceeds from the recent share issue are to be used to “retire debt” so one can assume that there will be some permanent reduction in bank debt over the next few years.

In short, these interim results do show the Group in a stronger financial position, largely because of the new share issue, the new Nike deal and from a measure of reduction in player costs. The ambition must be to achieve real profitability from operations, rather than continue to go to shareholders for new capital. Resumption of participation in Europe and the Nike deal will be significant in achieving this aim. As ever, it’s a delicate balance between investment in the football squad, sufficient to achieve on-field success, and prudent management of costs. Unfortunately, entry to The Premiership looks unlikely, within the current climate, although the writer would certainly continue to support Dermot Desmond’s efforts in this regard.

Contact Details

Postal Address:  

The Secretary

The Celtic Trust

3rd Floor, St George’s Building

5 St Vincent Place

Glasgow G1 2DH

Telephone:  07952 588191

Email:  celtictrust@hotmail.com
Website:  www.celtictrust.net
Farewell to a Legend

Kenny Butler represented the Celtic Trust at the funeral of Jimmy Johnstone on St. Patrick’s Day this year. Here he talks of the events of that day and looks forward to a lasting memorial to the man who was so much loved and admired by the entire Celtic family and beyond.

A Memorial to Jimmy Johnstone

The day began when we assembled at Celtic Park for the coach trip through to Blantyre to St John the Baptist for the requiem mass. The sombreness was lightened from time to time by the smiles and even laughter as people recounted tales of Jimmy’s exploits. The church was packed to the doors and there was also a large crowd of people who stood in silent vigil outside. By now you will all have heard the words which Bishop Devine spoke in celebration of the life of a man who will always be remembered wherever Celtic supporters gather. 

The thing that sticks in my mind vividly is the journey back to Celtic Park following the cortege for a final visit before Jimmy’s remains were taken away, accompanied by his wife, family and close friends, for burial in his native Lanarkshire. The crowds  who lined the streets, many waiting for hours, all ages, men, women and children, stood as a testament, if more were needed, of the love and respect  in which Jimmy was held. The wee man, who had all the weaknesses of the human state, also had a wonderful talent and outstanding bravery on the pitch, and, in his final battle against the disease that took his life. That is what brought those people on to the streets.

There have been ongoing discussions since Jimmy’s death about how his memory will be kept. Some have argued for a statue – similar to the memorial to Brother Walfrid which was paid for entirely by donations from supporters. Some have talked of naming the new training ground after him to inspire future generations of young players. My own preference is for something inside the stadium rather than on the concourse which I think should be left to Brother Walfrid. What I can say is that the Celtic Trust will be happy to be involved in any discussion around a permanent suitable memorial to Jinky the greatest ever Celt.


The Celtic Trust Membership Application Form


�Both Individuals and Supporters Clubs can apply to join. ��I/we hereby apply to join The Celtic Trust* (hereinafter ‘the Trust’) as a member. I/we agree to abide at all times by the rules of the Trust as they are drawn up and agreed by members in accordance with the constitution and rules (together with any changes in the future). ��Existing ordinary shareholders in Celtic Plc ��I/we confirm that I/we hold ordinary shares in Celtic plc. I/we confirm that I/we agree to transfer our proxy voting rights in respect of ordinary shares to the Trust. ��I/we confirm that I/we will inform the Secretary of the Trust immediately if I/we sell any or all of those shares in Celtic Plc �� I enclose a cheque for £10.00 to cover membership until 31st March 2007. ��Other Members - non shareholders �� I enclose a cheque for £10.00 to cover membership until 31 March 2007. ��Five year membership �� I enclose a cheque for £50.00 to cover membership for 5 years until 31 March 2011. �(Covers both categories above) ��Surname:__________________________________________ ���Forename(s):______________________________________ ��Address:__________________________________________ ��Postcode:________________ ��Telephone (Home):_________________ ��Telephone (Work):_________________ ��E-mail ________________________________��Please return this application form to the following address:


The Secretary


The Celtic Trust


3rd Floor, St George’s Building


5 St Vincent Place


Glasgow G1 2DH











